CEO’s address – our year

Gerard

· Welcome members, clients, client representatives, supporters, board members, volunteers and staff.

As a national organisation, our AGMs move from state to state. This year we meet at Enfield, our NSW headquarters and the centre of operations in this state. Later on in this meeting we will hear from our guest and keynote speaker, the Minister for Ageing and Disability Services in the NSW Government, Andrew Constance.

· It is great to have the minister here as government is driving positive change in both the disability and broader non-government sector.

· All governments have moved to a future of individualised service provision, based on both choice and need, with funding directed at the individual rather than to organisations such as Vision Australia. 
· Such thinking is consistent with the proposed National Disability Insurance Scheme which is the future of disability services and we will all face more major changes as this comes into being. It will be good to hear directly from the minister.

· The past 12 months have been challenging for Vision Australia as we have prepared for change, sought to respond to growing demand and to try new ways of increasing our income.
· While client numbers are up 10% in some services and client satisfaction is now at 90% - meaning we have met goals one and four of our strategic plan - our income has not kept pace with this growth, mainly due to reduced donor support and bequests. 
· We have tried to grow services ahead of income but being careful not to jeopardise our reserves. 
· The board and I are clear that Vision Australia has to work within our means and preserve our reserves, particularly in this uncertain climate. Service growth is only possible through improving efficiency and reining in costs. 

· We will not give up on income and seeking stronger support from government, given we not as strongly funded as other areas of disability. We have lead the way with merging and efficiency, we have taken risks, we have been innovative, we have also directly funded the community of people who are blind to maximise their independence and minimise the need for ourselves. 

· We are on track to financial sustainability so that we can continue to operate within our means while meeting the ever-increasing demand for our services, at the same time responding to the policy approach of government, at state and national levels
· With the changing future of disability service provision, we are taking a proactive approach,  developing relevant public policies, researching how best to respond to client choice, and providing evidence of need and demand among our clients.

· We are redefining our adult and children’s service models. We are reshaping information services. We are exploring new ways of ensuring our Seeing Eye Dogs meet demand in an affordable way. We are making many internal process improvements. We are engaging in much client-based research to ensure the relevance and effectiveness of service

· We have achieved recognition by political parties of our public policies, especially on access to information, and have taken a realistic approach to fundraising in relation to government and to donors. We are hopeful government is seeing the need to enhance support for Vision Australia.
· On the international stage we are becoming a recognised national authority on blindness and low vision services - goal five of our strategic plan - with our General Manager International and Stakeholder Relations, Maryanne Diamond, now three years into her four-year term as president of the World Blind Union.

· Maryanne has worked strongly for national and international advocacy in the areas of human rights, employment strategies and cross-border sharing of usable information which will greatly increase publications available to the blindness community worldwide. 

· There should be no borders to information in the 21st century and yet currently less than 5% of published information is available to people who are blind or have low vision. 

· We are pleased to report that usage of our own digital library service, which provides information downloads online, has increased by 22% in the past year alone, a terrific result showing just how important information access is. We have been successful in influencing the Australian Government in placing more than 1000 digital playback devices in the public library system.

· And it is important to acknowledge the support of the minister present here today for the development of Vision Australia’s downloadable catalogue of reading material, an important milestone in access to information and recreational reading material. The minister has been a champion of our information service. We are very pleased he is taking a proactive position on behalf of the blindness community.
· Government is an important partner. And in total, our policy, advocacy and government relations teams submitted more than 40 formal responses to government in the past year. We want to help, not just ask for funding.
· We also provided more than 300 clients with individual advocacy support and piloted a self-advocacy training course for clients. Self-advocacy support and advocacy campaigning are the tools which can make a huge difference to the lives of our clients in addressing discrimination, just as much as assisting them with orientation and mobility training or providing a Seeing Eye Dog.

· As already stated goal three of our strategic plan - to find more efficient ways to use our resources - has been an essential focus for the changes which we have made over the past year to ensure that we can continue to meet the needs of an increasing number of clients.

· In Victoria, we have concentrated on service delivery from buildings we own where possible, rather than leasing premises. 

· This decision alone will save Vision Australia more than half a million dollars each year which will help us meet the growing demand for our services.

· Approximately $480,000 per year will be saved through closing Audio Publishing, which had been running at a significant loss over the past two years due to changes in demand and through the relocation of the library’s Burn on Demand services.

· While we are finishing the year with a $12m surplus, we have reported an operating deficit of $11m, which is $6.1m worse than expected due, largely due to falls in fundraising income. However we are now projecting that breakeven will be achieved in the 2015 financial year, two years behind schedule.
· I am pleased to announce we have recently undertaken an international search to find a strong General Manager Fundraising to help us meet our targets. Jan Chisholm, formerly group CEO of Pareto Fundraising, an international leader in fundraising, will join us in January. Though currently based in London and of British origin, Jan spent 10 years in Australia and knows our context intimately. She brings both international and local expertise to Vision Australia as we move into a stronger fundraising phase.
· To meet the increasing demand for Seeing Eye Dogs, we have invested in recruiting and training students in a four-year international dog guide instructor course. As there is a chronic, world-wide shortage of qualified instructors we took this important step to ensure we could meet the demand. I am pleased to report that we are on track to produce record numbers of Seeing Eye Dogs in the years ahead.

· Another area of focus and challenge has been employment. Clients have demanded much from Vision Australia over the last few years. I am pleased to report that all our Employment Services sites now rate at or above three stars, with two at five stars, the highest possible rating the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations gives. 

· Vision Australia achieves much because it has a fantastic staff team. Our staff are committed to people who are blind. They hold us to account as much as anyone. It is a privilege to work with such a skilled and passionate team. Likewise our many volunteers give of their skills and time to make a difference and we could not do what we do without their generous help. I know the board joins with me in thanking our staff and volunteers. Thanks also to a skilled and hard-working exec team. They give far more of their time than is expected. We are also blessed with a robust and hardworking board. They support but they also challenge. Thanks for your support and wisdom.

· Finally, I want to emphasise again that while we have challenges ahead of us – the increased client demand putting pressure on our limited funds and the political policy climate over which we have no control – we will address these head-on as an organisation. We will juggle the tension between a client community that is overt in their expectation that Vision Australia should deliver more and better services and the financial realities of the current day. We are being clear that new growth is dependent on new money.

· We will ensure we remain financially sustainable. We have almost a century and a half of experience in assisting the blindness community. By working together we will ensure that heritage of service will continue into the future.

· Thank you.

